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Yes indeed, Tree OôClock took place at eleven oôclock in the morning and 
caused quite a confusion in folk who wanted to join in. The record breaking 
attempt was to help plant more trees in one hour across the whole of the UK 
than had ever been done before. While the  Abriachan  heroes did not break 
any quantitative records they certainly made up for it by quality planting in  
extremely challenging ground conditions. The area we replanted was cleared 
windblown lodgepole pine. The final count was 47 planters (including Hugh in 
the backpack, excluding Jess and Raven the dogs who didnôt like the firework 
starting gun!) and 947 trees - birch, alder, Scotsô pine and eared willow in the 
space of an hour. Thanks to everyone involved. 

TREE OôCLOCK : AN ECO-CHALLENGE WELL MET  

AFT - usually have Saturday morning activity sessions on the fourth  
Saturday of  each month 10.00 ð12.00 
Call 01463 861259 for details, location, weather & likely tasks  

 

We would like to be able to e-mail the next newsletter to as many as  possible 
so please let us have your e-mail address if this suits.  

..and then it got frosty, then 
snowed and froze and 
snowed and froze with a 
few blizzards in between 
times.... more snow days 
than we ever dreamed of,so  
now some of us are noticing 
the rewards of many gaps 
in learning time at school! 

This must be a contender for 
the oldest snowman in the     
Highlands; he only dripped 
away peacefully last week at 
the grand old age of three 
and a half months. He had to 
resort to some very discrete       
reconstructive surgery during 
the February blizzards. By 
the end Eoghann had grown 
much taller than him. 

The play area being out of 
commission didnôt stop play 
for young and fit alike! 

The hard winter was hard on 
fuel stores so stock up again 
for next year £50/cube m        
(£8 delivery >10miles tba) 

order :     tel. 01463861315 

Bespokedly  chopped to fit 
your stove by Andrew McM. 

2.5tonne  
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Dochgarroch Primary Forest School required some 
remodelling. The seating layout just wasnôt conducive 
to (pretend) fireside conversation so they called in the 
interior design team of Simon and Simon (otherwise 
known as the Rustic Furniture Co.) Alex Baillie from 
Dochfour Estate very kindly allowed  them to          
rearrange the   furniture.  First they reduced the size 
of the timber to something more manageable then 
they had to lever and heave and push and pinch bar  
the huge Scots Pine logs into a much more friendly 
position so the Forest School groups now donôt shout 
across the circle to each other. ....... eh...pardon? 
The photos show Simon H explaining health and 
safety and working parts of his chain saw, the class 
measuring and trying logs for size, and Simon F who 
is on work experience from Charleston Academy   
doing all the hard work!!!! Thank you to both Simons. 

DOCHGARROCH PRIMARYôS DIY 

RUSTIC FURNITURE Co. take on challenges 
that make others go weak at the knees.....  

DOCHGARROCH ECO school 

are aiming to get their well -

deserved 4th Green Flag very 

soon.... good luck to you all!  



In preparation for the International year of Biodiversity we have been busy 
collecting native tree seeds and planting them with different groups who 
come up to the forest regularly. They will all gain John Muir Awards, 
thanks to their conservation activities out on the ground and the            
presentations they do back at school to share their knowledge with others. 

So what exactly makes a tree native ?  
It is commonly defined as a tree species which colonised Scotland, 
without human intervention, in the period after the retreat of the last Ice 
Age. So trees with seeds that were blown by the wind, carried by water, 
or spread by birds; trees that were  left here when the land bridge     
between our Isles and mainland Europe was submerged by   rising sea  
levels around 7,500 years ago. The higher up the Abriachan hills you 
climb the more likely you will find these pioneer species(downy birch, 
dwarf willow, juniper, rowan, Scots pine)  taking over from the lichens, 
bearberry, cowberry and mosses growing on the topmost rocks. 

Why bother making such a fuss over them?  
Native woodland is an importantly specific 
habitat for our native wildlife. In Abriachan we 
have been replanting many native tree species 
to replace some of the introduced lodgepole 
pine. These have included Scots pine, rowan, 
birch, aspen, alder, bird cherry, gean, willows, 
wych elm, hawthorn, oak, ash, hazel and      
juniper. They have been planted in coupes 
alongside existing plantations and burns to 
provide better conditions for wild flowers, 
mosses, lichens, fungi, wildlife havens, food 
sources, nest sites for birds, red squirrels,   
amphibians and their food supplies,             
invertebrates - dragonflies, butterflies, and all 
the life in the water courses up to and          
including the trout. The relationships between 
the mixed mosaic of trees provide essential 
links in the food web of life in our community. 
We need to look after them properly so future               
generations enjoy and use them sustainably. 

Hughieôs holly tree lives on  
Amidst the petsô graveyard, 
underneath the 100 year old 
holly and hawthorn trees which   
grew in front of Jock and Hugh 
Macdonaldôs in Balchraggan 
we found a few holly seedlings 
and haw berries. Simon dug 
up the seedlings and the 
Arches group from Charleston 
planted them among the pines 
in the cleared forest floor.  

birch seed 

hazel nuts 

gean 

holly seedlings Burnett offspring 

rowan berries 



...and to continue the native tree and threatened habitats 
theme we have been busy working with pupils from       
Kilchuimen and Glenurquhart Primaries and Secondaries  
on the Dundreggan Estate in Glen Moriston. So far the  
pupils have been learning about montane woodland and 
the species we would expect to find living and growing at a 
height of more than 450m. They have produced some 
Haiku poetry which recreates the bleakness of winter in 
the Highland hills and in May will walk up to the exclosures 
on the top of the hill to plant some new dwarf birch and       
juniper. The exclosures have been created 
to keep browsing deer and sheep away 
from the wee trees. 

 dwarf birch -kneehigh 

Here are a few wintry Haiku from 
p7s in Glenurquhart primary 

school... 

 
 

 

 
 

Lifeless trees Standing behind Beautiful red berried bushes Damp dead leaves 

Lifeless on wet grass 

Shivering fresh wind 

Tired sheep 

Lie on snowy hills 

Waiting for green grass 

Birds calling  From the trees Bare and silent 
Winter darkness 
Dead plants everywhere 
Finally sound of birds cheeping 

To find out more about the project look at - 
www.treesforlife.org.uk/dundreggan  or 
www.mountainwoodlands.org.uk  

Late at night, in the deep dark wood, 
nobody stirred until Roni squawked.... 
a toady pair, with only one thing on 
their minds, had decided to share her 
sleeping bag and she wasnôt in the 
mood to be friendly or even think 
twice about her contribution to  
International Year of Biodiversity! 
They were  efficiently evicted and 
sent on their way to the nearest bog. 
This happened during the Bushcraft 
Course we attended   recently. It was 
run for six of us by George and 
Maggie Yeomans from Mountain & 
Bushcraft Ways in Skye and left us all   
bushwhacked but with lots of great Leave 
No Trace activities to use with groups. 
These included sleeping under the stars, 
tracking, scatology included, tree and plant 
identification, water purification, whittling 
spoons, pot hangers, making cordage from 
spruce roots and brambles, fire by friction 
and knots... and knots and knots...and a few more 
knots.....Simon is a happy man. 

RONI  GRYLLS-MEARS MEETS HER PRINCE.... .....a cautionary bushcrafterôs tale ..... 

The cold sheep Waiting for spring On the snowy night 

http://www.guidingonskye.co.uk  



Abriachan Forest Trust is running Trail Cycle Leader courses throughout 
the summer months. The TCL course is aimed at anyone who wishes to 
lead mountain bike groups in the great outdoors or just for those who 
wish to develop their riding skills then pass on the techniques in a      
constructive and  professional way (ie, Active Schools Coordinators,  
support workers, youth group volunteers, active Dads who want their   
cycling youngsters to be the next Liam Killeen or Kenta Gallagher or 
even more active Mums who themselves want to emulate our own gritty 
female role model Lee Craigie!) Group size is always small. 
 

The TCL course is the fastest growing and most popular mountain bike 
leading / guiding qualification and is run by the Scottish Mountainbike 
Leaders Association part of Scottish Cycling. 
 

Abriachan cycle tutors have over 20 years mountain bike experience      
including guiding in many parts of the world and  racing at elite level. 
They are also highly experiences trainers and are skilled at running the 
courses pitched at whatever level the trainees are at. This ensures     
everyone has an enjoyable and rewarding course. The tutors are also 
British cycling level 2 coaches and are fully insured to deliver courses.     

Contact : simon.harry@forest-education.co.uk for details 

TRAIL CYCLE LEADER : 2 DAY COURSE : 1 DAY ASSESSMENT: LOGBOOK OF RIDES  

FOREST SCHOOL LEVEL 3 PRACTITIONER : 5 DAY COURSE : 2/3 DAY ASSESSMENT: 
LOGBOOK OF 6 FS GROUP SESSIONS : LOTS OF STIMULATING COURSEWORK...  

The February/March 2010 Forest School course had a sense of déjà vu about it thanks to the weather.  
Snow lay very deep and even and made logistics extremely challenging but all participants were very 
pleased with the content and how it was run. Once again, Charleston Academy supported individuals 
and we now have more outdoor learning opportunities for the primary school pupils, other youth and 
community groups in the catchment.  

Next FOREST SCHOOL LEVEL 3 course will be held  13thð17th SEPTEMBER 2010  

Book now : jbarrabr@aol.com or check www.abriachan.org.uk for details   

OUTDOOR LEARNING CPD  : LINKED TO CURRICULUM for EXCELLENCE LEVELS  

Active learning outside -we guarantee you will leave with new cross-curricular activities, lots of 
CfE experiences and outcomes and a passion for using your own outdoor classroom all the time 
May 28th  - Early/First Level  
July 23rd  - Senior Phase, particularly Health & Wellbeing targets  
Sept 20th - Level 3/4  
Oct 4th     - Level 2  
Details : jbarrabr@aol.com                                              Cost : £60 per head including lunch  

PAEDIATRIC FIRST AID 
FOR OUTDOORS 
Excellent practical  
 2-Day course   
on 5th/6th June  
@£150+vat per person  

TCL DATES 
 
May   29th -30th  
June  19th -20th 
July   10th assessment  
July   17th -18th 
Aug   28th assessment  
Sep   11th assessment  
 

Check out :  

www.abriachan.org.uk   
FOR SUMMER HOLIDAY 
BUSHCRAFT ón BIKE 
CLUB DATES  



ABRIACHAN VILLAGE HALL /COMMUNITY EVENTS   
For regular e-mailed updates  - sign up to lynnbirch@aol.com or check the website www.abriachan.org.uk 

Biggest and most recent news for the village hall has 
been itôs very quick and efficient renovation and extra 
insulation. This was thanks to a grant from the Scottish 
Government CARES scheme via Community Energy 
Scotland and also from the Aird and Lochness       
Highland Councillorsô discretionary budget. 
The old, circa 1933,  horse hair lagging between the   
corrugated iron and the pitch pine panelling has been 
increased ten fold by a layer of sheep wool. The old 
windows have been replaced by double glazed       
replicas- so it is spot the difference when you pass the 
hall now. The corrugated iron sheets were all removed, 
which meant grinding off the old bolts, then everything 
was refixed and repainted. It looks much the same, 

keeping the old vernacular style , but inside it certainly 
feels less nippy. Perhaps we really need another hard 

winter to truly test it out ! Hopefully this was the last 
year the jannies are sorely tried with burst pipes and 
worries about burst pipes. 
Kinellan builders and David Somerville, the local  
architect on site, have done a fantastic job to get the 
work completed in difficult conditions - snow, wind, 
blizzards, drifts, ten foot avalanche dumps off the roof 
as well as people just popping in to have a look and 
pester them by taking photos! Most importantly, the 77 
years of stoor were carefully swept up and when the 
hall committee went to tidy up they hardly knew the 
builders had been there.  
A very big thanks to all concerned. 

To hire the village hall please contact Lynn Birch 
at e-mail above or 0798 987 0228 or Jo Hawco 
01463 861257 for details of let conditions and 
charges. 
 The maximum capacity per fire regulations is 60 
and, with the new insulation, the heat will soon 
get up when the ceilidh gets going. 
The kitchen is fully fitted and adequate for     
catering to 60 hungry folk. 
The optional stage can be arranged as a  single 
layer or set up as 2 tiers. Visiting musicians tell 
us the accoustics are excellent. 

Close up of the new Welsh wool insulation and 
the old horsehair batt in the inner recess. The 
lack of draughts is definitely making the hall feel 
more welcoming already. 

KINELLAN BUILDERS  

Mischaôs christening day saw the first post-
insulation ceilidh - and, boy, was it warm!!!  
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  Ellis        Hugh         Mischa 

KTdidit4me!! 



ABRIACHAN VILLAGE HALL /COMMUNITY EVENTS   
For regular e-mailed updates  - sign up to lynnbirch@aol.com or check the website www.abriachan.org.uk 

Active Abriachan 
created some 
decorations for 
the hall and also 
for the Halloweôen 
ceilidh using 
funds raised 
through Highland 
Year of Culture 
acivities ï drama, 
storytelling and 
crafts. 

Panto Watch featured a real mix of characters 

loosely controlled by Jeremy Faxman with Kate 
Humble and Bill Oddie causing a great deal  of 
identity confusion amongst the cast. We did spot 
the real Gruffalo though ð it was behind you! 

Renewables take to the stage with quite a lot of hot air......  

As a follow up to the Dochgarroch 
primary school visit to wind & hydro 
turbine sites Rob Burnett kindly  
demonstrated a Knex model kit to 
Active Abriachan. It was a bit of a 
fiddly challenge but the turbine did 
spin well with the encouragement of 
many young helpers..... The big 
question of the night was         
 ñ What happens if we get a very 
calm winter and there is no wind to 
blow the blades round?ò hmmmm... 
We will just have to make sure we 
have some efficient energy storage 
systems and also must make more 
effort to reduce our own energy    
usage.  
The hall is half way there now. 


